 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Church Vestry on 3rd March 2016 at 1900hrs.
N.B. The flooring in Tretower Village Hall was being relaid.

Present were Vice Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs C Morfett, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, S McLennan, AA Harries and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs K West, FJ Morgan and CCllr Mrs K Silk.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were given.
Minutes   of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 4th February  2016 were confirmed and signed. N.B. Cwmdu Village Hall was being used and the meeting was moved to the Tretower Village Hall.
Matters Arising

1.Bwlch with Altitude Route / Insurance. The Clerk wrote to the Footpaths Officer for advice concerning the rules involving footpaths and public liability insurance. An email reply on 8th February 2016 outlined the scenarios under which the creation of a footpath was possible. The two basic scenarios were the creation of a public footpath by the National Park or the creation of a permissive footpath by the landowner. There was a lengthy discussion about this and it was decided that a Councillor would speak to the landowner about permission to walk across his land. It was also decided to write to the National Park about making the published walk safer by walking on private land with permission rather than the A40.
2. Email 1st February 2016 OVW Consultation on National Development Framework Draft Statement of Public Participation. Closing date for responses is 25th April 2016. Forwarded to Cllr T Sinnett. 

3. Email 1st February 2016 OVW Consultation Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill responses by 11th February 2016.  Forwarded to Cllr T Sinnett. 
Cllr T Sinnett gave a report on the content of the above emails.

4. Email 3rd  February 2016 CRIC 10th Anniversary and Council events – Allotment opening, Cwmdu Show 9th July, Cwmdu Eisteddfod 95th Annual event but 100th Anniversary of first one. Clerk replied on 8th February 2016.

5. Superfast Broadband. The Clerk was asked to copy the correspondence from Superfast Cwmru to the Bwlch resident. The reply from the resident raised some points, which the Clerk forwarded to Superfast Cwmru. He forwarded two telephone numbers from each village and asked for details of when Superfast Broadband would be delivered to those numbers. An email reply stated that Superfast Cwmru were looking to deliver fibre across the area in midsummer this year. 
6. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The next Liaison meeting will be hosted by the Vale of Grwyney CC on Thursday 14th April 2016 and they have asked for Agenda items by 7th April 2016.  Lyn Cadwallader, CEO, One Voice Wales has been invited to the meeting to speak about Local Government Reform and Asset and Service Transfer.
7. Cllr S McLennan asked when the defibrillator was going to be provided for Bwlch and said he would get in touch with the Volunteer Bureau to find out. He reported that there was a delay in fund raising and  collection boxes were going into the Gate Shop and the New Inn.

Highways
The Clerk emailed Eric Johnson, HGSS Supervisor, Local Environment agency on 18th February 2016 and reported the following points.

1. The work carried out by the bobcat driver was in the area of the caravan park, however the problem reported several times was at the other end of the road from the Cwmdu Church and up towards the caravan Park. This job had been given the job number JD14329. It was also questioned whether this job number covered the piles of plainings and hay bales dumped on the grass verges. It was reported that some hay bales had been moved but the plainings had been there for four years.
2. It was reported that the trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another.

3. It was requested that a road sign stating that a road was unsuitable for HGVs on a road in Cwmdu near Penlan be erected.

The Clerk thanked the highways staff on behalf of the Councillors for the recent clearance work carried out in the Community Council area.
An email reply from Mr Johnson appreciated the comments from the Council and regretted that he was only able to hire the bobcat for short periods. He had also deployed the road sweeper along the section to the caravan park in the previous week and spoke to the landowner concerning the removal of the plainings and the hay bales. He was going to follow up the problem of the trees blocking the road in Tretower. The request for a road sign was going to be passed to the traffic section and depended on the current financial situation.
Correspondence
1. Email 11th February 2016 Cwmdu Allotments Site Management report – copies were handed out to all Councillors.

2. Email 15th February 2016 OVW with the final response to the consultation – Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill.

3. Email 17th February 2016 BBNPA with the Spring 2016 Community Update. Previous letter in October 2015 stated that there would only be two update issues per year.
4. Email 25th February 2016 David Thomas, Chairman CRIC to resolve issues with Council website and to set up a council email address. Unable to set up council address with outlook and Clerk was to find someone else to set it up.

5. Letter 12th February 2016 Membership of One Voice Wales and Council representative‘s details.
6. Letter 27th February 2016 Crickhowell Health Focus Group with the agenda for the meeting to be held on 2nd March 2016 at Llangattock.

7. Letter 26th January 2016 Teenage Cancer Trust Wales asking for a donation. Not approved.
8. Email 16th February 2016 Vale of Grwyney CC about the closure of lay-bys in Crickhowell and the resulting dangerous parking in Bellfountain and Llanbedr Roads.

9. Undated newsletter from Talgarth Male Voice Choir. To be put in village notice boards.
10. Email 1st March 2016 OVW concerning the 2018 Review of Parliamentary Constituencies to reduce Wales by 11 constituencies from 40 to 29.

11. Email 3rd March 2016 OVW Stakeholder letter Local Government Ethical Framework and Local Government Model Code of Conduct as amended from 1st April 2016.

12. Email 2nd March 2016 PAVO members e-briefing for March 2016.

13. Email 2nd March 2016 OVW training courses for March 2016.

14. Letter 3rd March 2016 Mrs Diane Jackson asking for a contribution towards the combined village Women’s Institutes celebration of the Queen’s 90th Birthday on 21st April 2016. More information was required in case other groups /organisations also asked for contributions.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 3rd – 18th February 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. 
Planning
1.Planning Application 16/13130/FUL – 01/02/2016 – “Replace 3No antennas with 3No new antennas, remove 5No mast head Amplifiers and provide 9No proposed mast head amplifiers, 2No equipment cabinets and ancillary development” at Orange Ash Tree Field, Orange Mast, Bwlch. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 10/02/2016 with the Council’s comments.
2. Planning Application 16/13153/FUL – 11/02/2016 – “Proposed change of use of former craft workshop to annex accommodation” at the Star Bunkhouse, Bwlch. Reply required by 03/03/2016, however the Planning Officer has agreed an extension to 07/03/2016.

Accounts
1. War Memorial Restoration Company - £2070.00.  Repairs to War Memorial paid by Insurance Company.
Proposed by Cllr Mrs C Morfett and seconded by Cllr T Sinnett. Carried.

2. Bank Balance  - £5880.39 – Council - £4130.39 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
Rabbit Fence. The Clerk wrote to the Principal Planning Officer at BBNPA on 25th January 2016 for his advice and enclosed copies of the specifications of the rabbit fence. There had not been an answer by the date of this meeting and the Clerk was asked to write again.
The newly appointed Chairman of the allotment society sent the Council an email with some comments and questions about the management and upkeep of the allotments, playing fields and wildlife area. The Clerk handed out photocopies of the email to the Councillors for discussion. He had replied to the Chairman and quoted the Council Agreement with the Allotment Society which was quite clear in the division of maintenance responsibilities. He also complimented her on the email which was very detailed and instructive.

The Councillors agreed with her plans for the maintenance of the allotments and wild life area. They also agreed that repairs could be made to the shelter in the playing fields but were concerned at the costs of materials. The Clerk was to write and give the Council’s permission for the allotment society to carry out these improvements but to keep the Council informed of the costs involved.
It was suggested that the availability of the playing fields should be publicised. The Clerk was to write to Mr Alan Rowden, Chairman of the Cwmdu Village Hall Committee about posting notices in the village hall. The Clerk could also put notices in the notice boards. It was suggested that a suitable sign should be erected to show that the playing fields are now available for community use.

The Clerk was asked to remind the allotment society Chairman that rent for the allotments was due on 1st April annually.

Bwlch War Memorial
The War Memorial Restoration Company carried out the repairs in February 2016 and the Invoice was received on 20th February 2016 and paid at tonight’s meeting. The cost of the repairs was covered by the Insurance company dealing with the traffic accident which caused the damage to the stonework at the base of the Memorial.
It was mentioned at the last meeting that the faded lettering on the memorial was not mentioned in the estimate from the Restoration Company. Cllr RDH Jackson took some photographs of the lettering, which the Clerk sent to the company, who have included the following extras on the estimate.  Handcraft, Sharpen and Deepen each individual letter on the lettering faces to enhance and improve the appearance. The full estimate is now for £7640 plus VAT of £1528.00 - £9168.00. The quote will be held for a period of 60 days; however, grant funding will be required to complete the work.
The Clerk wrote to Mr Nathan Davies, the Powys War Memorials Project Officer for advice in applying for funds to complete the renovations of the War memorial. Mr Davies replied and has arranged to meet the Clerk and the Bwlch Councillors at the War Memorial 1400hrs on Thursday 10th March 2016. 
The Clerk has downloaded the Grant pre-application forms from the website – http://wwwwarmemorials.org/grants/. The forms require a lot of information such as good quality colour digital photographs and it is necessary to have two or three quotes / tenders and involve a conservation-accredited professional advisor. The Clerk wrote to Miss Brogan Higginbotham, War Memorials Online Officer to ask for her advice on applying for the grant and for a suitable list of contractors we could ask for other estimates. 
Councillors Points
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting reported that the traffic was speeding through Tretower and the Clerk was to report it to the Police and arrange for speed cameras to be deployed in the village.
Meeting Closed at 2055hrs. 
